City of Northfield Planning Board

1600 Shore Road

Northfield, New Jersey 08225

Telephone (609) 641-2832, ext. 127

Fax (609) 646-7175

Minutes: March 1, 2012
Notice of this meeting had been given in accordance with Chapter 231 Public Law 1975, otherwise known as the Open Public Meetings Act. Notice of this meeting had been given to The Press, posted on the bulletin board in City Hall, filed with the City Clerk, and posted on the City website, stating the date, time and place of the meeting and the agenda to the extent known.

The regular meeting of the Northfield Planning Board, held on 

Thursday, March 1, 2012 in Council Chambers, City Hall, Northfield, was opened by Dr. Richard Levitt at 7:07 p.m. and the following members were present or absent as noted:

Councilman Greg DeWees

Linda Dyrek-absent
Denise Kintish

Dr. Richard Levitt

Mayor Vincent Mazzeo

Lou Milone-absent
Sgt. Paul Newman

Henry Notaro-absent
Ron Roegiers-absent
Derek Rowe

Clem Scharff

Jim Shippen

Matthew Doran, Professional Engineer

Norman Zlotnick, Solicitor
The application on the agenda was from 332 Tilton Road, LLC, Block 16.01, Lot 59, at 332 Tilton Road in the RC zone. They are requesting a “C” Variance to replace an existing sign. Professional Offices and freestanding signs are permitted in this zone.
Mr. Zlotnick went on record to inform the Board that the Capaldi Reynolds Firm is his Accountant and he noted that he can sit objectively with the Board as the Attorney. He added that if anyone on the Board also uses the firm for accounting or financial purposes, they do not have to recuse themselves and can vote on the application. 

Mr. Chris Baylinson introduced himself as the Attorney for the applicant and he is with the firm of Perskie, Mairone, Brog and Baylinson of Linwood. He said his client is seeking 3 “C” variances and that Capaldi, Reynolds and Pelosi CPAs is the main tenant along with CRA Financial, LLC and Insurance Agencies, Inc. Mr. Baylinson said they want to replace the existing sign due to size,  height and the faceoff the sign and that it is 25 years old. Mr. Baylinson said this is a straight forward variance application. One of the variances involves one panel which will be an LED reader board which Mr. Baylinson is aware the Board has been working on in updating the Land Use Ordinance. The second variance is the 5.7 ft. setback which is an improvement over the current setback. There is also a variance necessary for sign area. In all other respects, the sign complies. Dr. Levitt swore in Matt Reynolds, the business owner, Nick Kappatos, of Sign Pros and Jon Barnhart, the project Engineer. 
Mr. Barnhart began by saying the site is located at the heart of Tilton Road in Northfield. He displayed Exhibit A-1 which was an aerial view from a few years ago which shows the site and the sign which is about two feet off the property line. The sign is of the low type and there is landscaping on either side. The sign is difficult to see by passing motorists and since there is only one ingress and egress location, it is easy to miss the entrance. Mr. Barnhart displayed Exhibit A-2 which was an enlarged version of the site plan submitted with the application package. It showed the new sign which is setback 5.7 ft. instead of 2.3 ft. Mr. Baylinson said the new sign will be going into the existing planter box. Exhibit A-2 showed a color plotting of the sign plan by Sign Pros. The new sign has a 50 sf sign face on a monopole and will sit in the planter box. This box is currently stucco but the plan is to refinish it with a stone base. The sign will meet the Ordinance height requirement of 15 ft. 
Mr. Barnhart continued by saying the project will require two variances for the front setback and sign area. The 5.7 ft. setback is an improvement from current conditions and allows the sign to remain clear of the site triangle. He noted that other signs along the road are placed further out than their sign due to the County taking easements and right of ways along the Tilton Road corridor over time. He said the sign is technically 20 to 25 ft. from the roadway.
Mr. Barnhart described the reader board element. The reader board section is 28 inches in height and 84 inches in width. They have reviewed the pending LED Ordinance section and the owner is comfortable that they will meet the new proposed conditions. He added that the new LED signs are well done and we are seeing more and more of them at commercial properties. He sees them as a good thing and as not creating a negative impact. This sign will comply with the new LED Ordinance issues. 

As to sign area, Mr. Barnhart showed the back of the exhibit which is a photo survey of signs on Tilton Road. He noted that the Wendy’s sign is 180 sf, the Radio Shack sign is 99 sf, the Egg Harbor Township Chrysler sign is 72 sf, the Trocki Center sign is 240 sf, and the Tilton Road Shopping Center is 693 sf. Two of the signs in his survey no longer exist and have since been replaced. The HeatherCroft and Kensington signs are now larger signs at 430 sf and 144 sf and they both contain LED displays. The trend is to create a brand new sign, which blends in with the architecture of the building, to add LED to the signage, and to provide an asset to the corridor. He said Tilton Road is very accustomed to signage and they are only asking for a 54 sf sign.
Mr. Baylinson and Mr. Barnhart discussed special reasons. Mr. Baylinson said there are basically two special reasons-one being aesthetics and the other general welfare. Mr. Barnhart said for the purpose of zoning and the advancement of the application, aesthetic enhancement is satisfied since the existing sign and planter structure are in poor shape and the new sign will be state of the art and will match the building. The new sign will promote the free flow of traffic and general welfare and safety. Mr. Barnhart said he missed the driveway himself today. He testified that there is no detriment to public good for all three variances. 
Dr. Levitt noted that the large signs referred to in Mr. Barnhart’s survey were either not in our community or pre-dated the 1976 Ordinance. No signs of that scale have been approved since the early 70’s. He asked if anyone remembered when the site in question was a bowling alley and some present did. He then commented for the record on the new Ordinance LED proposal which includes no flashing or moving elements on the signs, no more than three lines of text and three colors, and the message cannot change more often than every five minutes. These requirements are soon to be before City Council for review and will be enforced. He said these rules were required of the previously approved LED signs in town (except for the five minute message) and they are presently in violation and are being sited at this time. He did not want the applicant to think that what these business owners are doing is allowed and for them to follow suit. How they are operating their signs was not what was originally approved. 
Dr. Levitt opened the public session and seeing that no one wished to be heard, he closed the public session. 

Mr. Doran referred to his Engineer’s report. He agrees with the three variances the applicant’s are asking for, they have provided testimony as to positive and negative criteria, and the Board needs to decide if it is sufficient. The application is straight forward and the sign is out of the sight triangle. 
Dr. Levitt reviewed the variances requested. They are requesting a 54 sf area sign where the maximum is 50 sf and Mr. Doran said for this property and the existing frontage, the allowed area is 33 sf. The setback requirement is 15 ft and they are requesting 5.7 ft. and 2.3 ft. exists. The third variance is the LED Reader Board which has been discussed. And the applicant has consented to the conditions. The height conforms. Dr. Levitt said that the Credit Union LED sign was the first approved and it was felt that there would be more of these types of sign applications coming before the Board. This business is the only one approved which has been compliant. Tilton Road has many businesses and the Board does not want to see flashing signs competing for attention in close proximity. If the applicant stays within the parameters, all will remain friends. 

Chairman Levitt asked for questions from the Board members. Mr. Scharff referred to the LED requirements and asked if the sign will be timed to dim at night. Mr. Kappatos said the LED board automatically adjusts. It will be brighter in the daytime than at night and will be on a timer. The characters will be backlit and only the text will illuminate. Dr. Levitt asked what kind of messages an accounting firm would want to portray. Mr. Reynolds said they will want to advertise during tax season with a message such as “180 days to file” or promote the wealth management firm, or display time and temperature. They have seen other advisory practice signs around the country and feel they look nice. They have no problems with the five minute message changing rule. Dr. Levitt noted that previously the change was restricted to every 24 hours. Now the message may change once every five minutes. 
Mr. Dewees brought up an issue concerning the plantar being in the sight triangle. He said as it is drafted on the plans, there is a slight encroachment. Mr. Barnhart said they are not raising the height of the plantar in any way. A discussion developed. Mr. Dewees said he wants to make sure there is no sight triangle issue. Mr. Doran said the standard allowed in the site triangle is 30 inches. Mr. Kappatos said the existing plantar is 36 inches. Mr. Baylinson said they are not increasing the height, just re-facing it. The setback will measure from the edge of the new sign. Dr. Levitt asked if the 36 inch height is a hazard. It was noted that the sign is outside the sight triangle and the planter is not. Mr. Doran said if the Ordinance says 30 inches is allowed and if being an existing situation carries a grandfathering with it, then that carries more weight than a new sign. If not, the Board can require the removal of six inches. He asked the applicant if it was too much to ask to cut off 6 inches from the plantar in front which is in the site triangle. Mr. Scharff said that the plantar goes all the way to the curb. Mr. Baylinson questioned whether the County would have the jurisdiction if there is an issue since it is a County sight triangle and a County road. He offered to check with them. Mr. Doran agreed it is a County sight triangle. Mr. Zlotnick said he agreed with Mr. Baylinson and that the Board can only advise. Mr. Doran questioned if this should be brought to the County and Mr. Baylinson thought it didn’t have to be. Mr. Zlotnick agreed and said they are not touching the plantar and it is a pre-existing structure. 

A sight triangle discussion developed. Dr. Levitt asked if the sight triangle was 20 ft. back from the property line. Mr. Doran said yes and another 15 ft. back from the curb line. Dr. Levitt asked if the 15 ft. were part of the property, would the plantar still be in the sight triangle. Mr. Doran said no, the whole sight triangle would move forward. Mr. Barnhart said drivers are well beyond the sign when leaving the site. Mr. Doran said the old standard of measurement uses the property line and not the curb line and is not the preferred measurement. Mr. Doran said if considering the curb line as to where to measure the sight triangle, they clear it by a lot. The old standard uses the property line not the curb line and practically there is an extra 15 ft. to the street. Mr. Barnhart said the old standard measured 20 ft. back and 100 ft. in either direction. The AASHTO standard measures from where the driver is sitting. The County acknowledges that the AASHTO standard is more appropriate. Dr. Levitt asked the applicants if Tilton Road were widened in the future, would they be willing to drop the portion in the sight triangle by 6 inches. They agreed. Mr. Baylinson said they would agree to whatever the applicable sight triangle standard is at the time. Chairman Levitt thanked Mr. Dewees for his good observation. 
Mr. Scharff made the motion for three variances as required. The setback variance of 5.7 ft. from the right of way line, sign area of 54 ft. and the LED sign per discussion. The conditions of the LED sign are for no flashing or moving elements, maximum of 3 lines of text, three colors and no more than one message change every five minutes. If Tilton Road is widened, the portion in the sight triangle will be decreased by six inches or conform to site triangle regulations at that time. Mr. Shippen seconded the motion. 
The roll call vote was as follows:

Councilman DeWees-yes, Mrs. Dyrek-absent, Mrs. Kintish-yes, Mayor Mazzeo-yes, Mr. Milone-absent, Sgt. Newman-yes, Mr. Notaro-absent, Mr. Roegiers-absent, Mr. Rowe-yes, Mr. Scharff-yes, Mr. Shippen-yes, Chairman Levitt-yes. The motion for the “C” variances carries.
Chairman Levitt asked about the Financial Disclosure forms and when they would be available. The Secretary said the City Clerk will have them available shortly and they will be distributed by email and will be due in the Clerk’s Office by April 30th. Dr. Levitt informed the Board that a packet has been distributed by Council Dewees concerning an online training video required to be viewed by volunteers, Board members and committee members receiving authorization or support by the City of Northfield. The seminar involves Employment practices and a video entitled ‘Rights and Duties of a Volunteer in Local Government”. A copy of the City’s Civil Rights Policy Resolution was also included with the packet. He instructed the Board to view the seminar, sign the last page included with the packet, and return it to the City Clerk. 

Dr. Levitt informed the Board that he will be addressing City Council at the March 13, 2012 meeting. The Board’s proposed Land Use Ordinance changes will be presented to Council. Mr. Doran said he would provide the most updated packets he just received from Keith Bonchi for Dr. Levitt and Council. Dr. Levitt and Mr. Doran discussed with the Board that the Master Plan will need to be amended. Mr. Doran said there has not been an official vote. Dr. Levitt said in order to make a change to the Ordinance, there needs to be an amendment to the Master Plan. Mr. Doran said this is due to the Master Plan intent and goal to keep Shore Road residential. Dr. Levitt said he has written language for the new R-B zone on Shore Road for the sites at the old House and Garden section and the old Post Office section on Shore Road. He read this summary to the Board. There was no further discussion from the Board. The Board voted by unanimous voice vote that the language is to be incorporated into the Master Plan. Mr. Doran said this is necessary so that there is no conflict or inconsistency between the Master Plan and the Ordinance. If the Master Plan is consistent, Council will have to pass the Ordinance by a simple majority only. Mr. Zlotnick said that is correct. They will not need an enhanced or super majority and would not have to provide specific findings and reasons on the record why there is a departure from the Master Plan. Ordinance changes also require a simple majority. Dr. Levitt asked if any other issues involve Master Plan rational. Mr. Doran said Northfield Avenue wasn’t a Master Plan objective. He said he can add a page to the end of the Master Plan revising the R-B zone Shore Road section reflecting the goal change with a table of contents notation and new revision date. The revision will include the wording read by Dr. Levitt earlier. 

Councilman Dewees brought up the issue of marshland and meadows owned by the City which he has been investigating. Dr. Levitt asked what the advantage exists in the City selling off this land. Mr. Dewees said should someone get hurt on the property, this could present a liability issue for the City. 

Dr. Levitt brought up the issue of houses along Shore Road and the Bonnie Lee Drive section that are Country Club owned. The question that has been brought to the Zoning Department relates to short term rentals to golfers and other guests of the Country Club. He asked the Board if they had any objections and if anything was required to make this permissible. Mr. Zlotnick said this came about since an inquiry was made to Mike Dattalo which he forwarded to Keith Bonchi. Mr. Bonchi spoke with Mr. Zlotnick whose reaction was that there is nothing to talk about at this time since there is not an Ordinance issue. Dr. Levitt agreed that there is nothing related to short term rentals in the Ordinance. A resident is permitted to rent out their home and there really is no issue and Mr. Zlotnick did not see a reason for this to be before the Board. Dr. Levitt said he understands where Mr. Dattalo is coming from and the Zoning Officer doesn’t want to be the one to make a decision on this unprecedented issue. He is just doing his job. Dr. Levitt asked the Board if they had any problem with short-term rentals. No one had an issue. Mr. Doran said any inquiries could always be appealed on both sides. Mr. Scharff and Mr. Doran agreed that Mr. Dattalo has to inspect any rental house before a CO is issued. Dr. Levitt agreed that he and the Board have no issue. Mr. Doran said he would speak with Mr. Dattalo and that Boards can only address an issue and should not be an informational Board.  
The meeting was closed by Chairman Levitt at 7:59 p.m. with a motion from Mr. Scharff and a second from Mr. Shippen. 

Respectfully submitted,

Robin Atlas, Secretary to the Board

